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March 28, 2014


The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200 
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

This letter transmits the Human Resources Division’s report in response to provisos included in the 2014 Budget Ordinance 17695, Sections 18, 24, and 25 related to the King County personnel code, and a motion acknowledging receipt of the report and releasing expenditure restrictions. 

In 2013, the King County Council requested a review of the King County’s personnel system, as a collaborative effort across the Human Resources Division, the Office of Labor Relations, the Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, and many other King County organizations and employees.  As part of the 2014 budget adoption, a proviso required a follow-up report addressing the following:

A. Milestones toward implementing the recommendations and achieving the goals identified in the executive’s report entitled “A Look at the Employer of the Future;”
B. Target dates for reaching those milestones, taking into account the need to implement some of the recommendations and achieve some of the goals in part through collective bargaining and legislation; and
C. Objective measures for determining whether the milestones have been reached.

The attached report details that work plan, milestones, specific deliverables, and objective measures to ensure the plan is completed.   

The personnel code provides the foundation of the employment experience for employees within the government’s Executive branch.  These code provisions, setting forth the rules of 


employment, impact our ability to attract and retain talented employees, and our ability to manage, develop, and reward our workforce.  These rules matter because they impact our ability to provide effective and efficient services to our customers.  Without a sound foundation, we put ourselves at significant risk for losing talent, stifling innovation, and process improvement, and ultimately failing to provide quality service to King County residents.  As described in the attached report, our approach for revising the personnel code is to create a new Title 3A over time that will serve as the framework for the County’s human resources policies.  We look forward to working with you on the first steps in this process with the transmittal of early proposed legislation this summer.

With a system that is now more than forty years old, it is unsurprising we are seeing that it no longer meets our needs or those of our changing workforce.  We need a new model – a model that will bring the next generation and a more diverse community into the fold of public service; one that allows for flexibility and choice, and holds everyone accountable to high standards.  King County is a place where employees should feel safe innovating and where development and growth are part of everyone’s job.  

The report submitted in 2013 provided a foundation from which to modernize our personnel system.  This current report sets forth an ambitious work program that will help us meet the coming challenges.  Forty-six percent of the County’s workforce is projected to turnover in the next five years.  The County needs to recruit a new, diverse and younger generation of talent to enter public service, but they have different needs and desires.  Equally important, we need to accomplish this within our resource constraints.  This presents both the challenge and the opportunity.  The significant policy updates that will follow are essential for the County to further leverage its investment in our core business systems.   

This report supports the King County Strategic Plan goals of service excellence and quality workforce.  It took approximately 100 hours of staff time and cost approximately $7,500 to prepare.



If you have any questions concerning the attached report, please contact Nancy Buonanno Grennan, Director, Human Resources Division, at 206-477-3274.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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